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Regular Board Meeting

March 20, 2024
January 

COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11 PIERCE COLLEGE

March 20, 2024
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
Lisa Boyd

Clemencia Castro Woolery

Therese Pasquier
Brett Willis 
COLLEGE OFFICERS PRESENT
Dr. Julie White, Chancellor and CEO
Dr. Chio Flores, President Puyallup
Dr. Ilder Betancourt Lopez, VP for Learning and Student Success 
Ms. JoAnn Baria, VP for Workforce, Economic, and Professional Dev.

Mr. Andrew Glass, VP for Technology and Infrastructure 
Ms. Holly Gorski, Interim Vice President for Fiscal Services
Ms. Deena Forsythe, Interim Vice President for Human Resources 

Ms. Ha Nguyen, VP for Equity, Engagement, and Belonging
Mr. Curt Warmington, President PCFT
OTHERS PRESENT 
See list

STUDY SESSION

The study session focused on the Achieving the Dream conference- DREAM 2024.
The results of the 2024 Legislative Session.

CALL TO ORDER

Ms. Pasquier called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.
SAFETY MESSAGE
Ms. Pasquier read the safety message
PLEDGE OF
ALLEGIANCE


Ms. Pasquier led the group in the pledge.
QUORUM



A quorum was established with all members present.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 
 None
MEETING MINUTES   

Mr. Willis moved and Ms. Castro-Woolery seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the February 14, 2024 meeting minutes.


MOTION PASSED
PUBLIC COMMENT
None

EXECUTIVE SESSION

1:10 pm Ms. Pasquier announced that the Board will now go into executive session as permitted by the open public meeting law to discuss candidates in the Tenure process. No action will be taken in the executive session.
2:13 pm Ms. Pasquier announced that the executive session has ended. No action was taken during the session. The Board meeting reconvened at 2:13 pm.
BOARD ACTION

Ms. Pasquier stated that one of the critical roles for a trustee is the tenure process; the board takes this role very seriously. One of the board goals reflects this work: The Board acknowledges the critical role quality faculty play in institutional excellence and student learning and success and will tenure only candidates who demonstrate quality performance in all evaluation areas in order to achieve Black and Brown student excellence, apply inclusive pedagogy, and advance inclusive, equitable, and antiracist action. 
The following action item was read in its entirety;

Continuance in the Tenure Process first-year probationary to second-year probationary

WHEREAS, RCW 28B.50.850, et seq., establishes a procedure for review and award of Tenure to faculty, an
 WHEREAS, RCW 28B.50.856 requires a recommendation to the Board of Trustees on Tenure from a tenure review committee, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has received recommendations from their respective tenure review

Committees and administration, and

WHEREAS, the final determination of the granting or denial of Tenure rests solely with the Board of  

Trustees;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that after reasonable consideration given to the recommendation of 

the review committees, the Board considers the following individual to be granted continuance of

their Tenure probationary status:
Board Action 2024-03 First-year to second-year probationary for Kai Fick
Ms. Castro-Woolery moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-04 First-year to second year probationary for Christine Hoogendyk MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-05 First-year to second-year probationary for Jessica Matthews
Ms. Boyd moved and Ms. Castro-Woolery seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED
Board Action 2024-06 First-year to second-year probationary for Joseph Scott 
Ms. Castro-Woolery moved and Ms. Pasquier seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED
Board Action 2024-07 First-year to second-year probationary for Kristina Tody

Ms. Boyd moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-08 First-year to second-year probationary for Joseph Wainwright
Mr. Willis moved and Ms. Boyd seconded the motion to approve. 
MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-09 First-year to second-year probationary for Erin (Z) Zerbe-Comer

Ms. Castro-Woolery moved and Ms. Pasquier seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

The following action item was read in its entirety;

Continuance in the Tenure Process second-year to third-year probationary
WHEREAS, RCW 28B.50.850, et seq., establishes a procedure for review and award of tenure to faculty, and

WHEREAS, RCW 28B.50.856 requires a recommendation to the Board of Trustees on tenure from a tenure

review committee, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has received recommendations from their respective tenure review

committee and administration, and

WHEREAS, the final determination of the granting or denial of tenure rests solely with the Board of

Trustees;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that after reasonable consideration given to the recommendations

of the review committee, the Board considers the following individual for continuance of probationary

tenure status:
Board Action 2024-10 Second-year to third-year probationary for Dylan ArceJaeger

Ms. Boyd moved Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-11 Second-year to third-year probationary for Kelsey Aduette

Mr. Willis moved Ms. Pasquier seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-12 Second-year to third-year probationary for Aaron Aluitt, JD

Ms. Castro-Woolery moved Ms. Pasquier seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-13 Second-year to third-year probationary for Michael Dean, Ph.D.

Ms. Boyd moved Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-14 Second-year to third-year probationary for Arumugasamy (Samy) Elangovan, Ph.D.

Mr. Willis moved Ms. Castro-Woolery seconded the motion to approve.  MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-15 Second-year to third-year probationary for Amstrong Erhabor.

Ms. Castro-Woolery moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-16 Second-year to third-year probationary for Kristina Hansen.

Ms. Boyd moved and Ms. Castro-Woolery seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-17 Second-year to third-year probationary for Amy Linhart.

Mr. Willis moved and Ms. Castro-Woolery seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED.

Board Action 2024-18 Second-year to third-year probationary for Sarah Miller.

Ms. Castro-Woolery moved and Ms. Boyd seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-19 Second-year to third-year probationary for Anna Pedersen.

Ms. Boyd moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-20 Second-year to third-year probationary for Elizabeth (Beth) Snyder
Mr. Willis moved and Ms. Pasquier seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-21 Second year to third-year probationary for Michelle Weingarden-Bandes.

Ms. Castro-Woolery moved and Ms. Boyd seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED
The following action item was read in its entirety:

Granting of Tenure

WHEREAS, RCW 28B.50.850, et seq., establishes a procedure for review and award of Tenure to faculty, and

WHEREAS, RCW 28B.50.856 requires a recommendation to the Board of Trustees on Tenure from a tenure review committee, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has received recommendations from their respective tenure review

committees and administration, and

WHEREAS, the final determination of the granting or denial of Tenure rests solely with the Board of

Trustees;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that after reasonable consideration given to the recommendation

of the review committees, the Board considers the following individual for Tenure:

Board Action 2024-22 Granting of Tenure for Derrick Estrada
Ms. Boyd moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-23 Granting of Tenure for Kathleen Johnson

Mr. Willis moved and Ms. Boyd seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED

The following action item was read in its entirety
Continuance in the Tenure Process third-year to fourth-year probationary
WHEREAS, RCW 28B.50.850, et seq., establishes a procedure for review and award of tenure to faculty, and

 WHEREAS, RCW 28B.50.856 requires a recommendation to the Board of Trustees on tenure from a tenure review committee, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has received recommendations from their respective tenure review committee and administration, and

WHEREAS, the final determination of the granting or denial of tenure rests solely with the Board of Trustees;

WHEREAS, RCW 28B.50.852 makes provision for the Board of Trustees, upon recommendation of the tenure review committee and with the written consent of the probationer, to grant an extension of the probationary period;   

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that after reasonable consideration given to the recommendations of the review committee, the Board considers the following individual for continuance of probationary tenure status:

Board Action 2024-24 Third-year to fourth-year probationary for Niloufar (Niloo) Sarabi, Ph.D.

Ms. Castro-Woolery moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve.  MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2024-25 Third-year to fourth-year probationary for Jennifer Evans
Ms. Boyd moved and Ms. Pasquier seconded the motion to approve. MOTION PASSED
Dr. Ilder Betancourt Lopez introduced all Tenure Candidates present.

The Board members offered their congratulations and comments to the candidates continuing through the process and those granted Tenure. They stated that they read about all the innovative, transformative teaching and learning that is happening in classrooms, they enjoyed the videos and reading the packets focus. It was an honor to read each of the packets, hear the stories and getting to know each of the candidates, they are very proud of the work going on in the district.  Our students are so lucky to have gifted, diverse resilient faculty that share their knowledge and love of teaching. They expressed their appreciation to the Tenure committees for fostering probationary faculty through the process and mentoring them.

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

Associated Students of Pierce College District (Reported by Lily Yokoda)
Ms. Yokoda and others reported on the activities in Student Government and Student Activities. The student government team conducted a general assembly meeting, reviewed proposed student fees with Vice President Gorski, they have begun to do their annual review of bylaws and constitution, and will soon begin to look at S&A and Tech Fee requests.
The activities board held destress events for the end of the quarter, movie nights, a motivational speaker, and many other opportunities for students to engage with each other and enrich their college experience.
Pierce College Federation of Teachers PCFT (Reported by Curt Warmington)
Mr. Warmington stated it was good to be back in -person this month This is always an emotional day, learning about the decisions for our tenure candidates.
He reported on the following items:
· We are in Finals Week, so this is a busy and stressful time for students and faculty.
· We had our PCFT Distinguished Faculty Dinner last Friday, honoring Melonie Rasmussen as DF and Karen Parr as our first Ron Schwartz Teaching Award winner. As most of you know, this event was cancelled 4 years ago 2 days prior to the event because of the Covid quarantine, so we have waited a long time for this to happen! It was my honor to speak briefly about the RSTA and Ron Schwartz. It is really one of the few ways that we honor the great work of adjunct faculty, and it is so appropriate that the award is named after Ron, a long time and beloved faculty member. It was a well-organized event, thanks to David Thomas, our PCFT VP and the organizing committee. The dinner was well attended with lots of laughter, especially as Melonie emptied her purse and bantered back and forth with her wonderful family, especially her pre-teen son. It was good to see some of you here today were there, and we are still scheduling the event for the 2024, and we hope you will be able to attend.
· We are hopeful of concluding our Contract Bargaining tomorrow, ending 2 years of bargaining. Extended contract with limited bargaining in 2022-23. Full bargaining 2023-24, challenging bargaining atmosphere in a low enrollment, challenging financial climate. We are expecting a ratification vote in late May.

SETTING DIRECTION AND VISION
Chancellor’s Report
Dr. White began her report by recognizing that March is Women’s History Month, and was happy to be present to celebrate the city of Puyallup’s first proclamation commemorating the month!  The city presented the College with a copy of the proclamation, recognizing the invaluable role of women in the city of Puyallup and acknowledging the contributions of women in education, business, health care, the arts, and public service, and, quoting from the proclamation, stated:“...women have been leaders in securing their own right of suffrage and equal opportunity but also the abolitionist movement, the emancipation movement, the industrial labor movement, the civil rights movement, and especially the peace movements, which create a more fair and just society for all; …despite their contributions the role of women in history has been consistently overlooked and undervalued in the literature, teaching, and study of history…” 
And further, “…as a city, we reaffirm our commitment to promoting and empowering women and girls, by creating increased opportunities for women in every aspect of society, especially within the city.”  In keeping with Women’s History Month, we have welcomed two new women leaders to Pierce College.  She introduced Ha Nguyen, our new Vice President of Equity, Engagement and Belonging, and Jennifer Wolbrecht, our new Pierce College Foundation Executive Director. 
 
Dr. White stated that Pierce College Puyallup was nominated for two awards at the Puyallup Sumner Champions of Commerce Gala, in the categories of Equity Advocate and Sustainability Steward (for our forthcoming Science Building, which we’re working to build to a LEED Silver certification).  
 
Dr. Flores reported that the search for the Vice President of Learning and Student Success process is moving along, we invited three candidates for all-day interviews including open forums, various interviews, and dinners. References checks are next and decision should be made in the near future.
 
Dr. White stated it was wonderful to officially dedicate the Michele L. Johnson Gymnasium on February 24.  We had a brief program during half-time of the women’s basketball game.  Thanks to Therese for your remarks!  Michele also spoke about her time with the college, and we all enjoyed socializing at the reception afterwards. 
 
Dr. White received our letter from the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities, reaffirming our accreditation, and restating our commendations and recommendations.  We will be asked to demonstrate progress on our recommendations at our Mid-Cycle Review in Fall 2026.  As a reminder, the recommendations are: 
•  Recommendation 1: Fully implement an ongoing system of assessment and planning for non-academic areas to inform and refine effectiveness, assign resources, and improve student achievement. (2020 Standard(s) 1.B.1) 
•  Recommendation 2: Systematically evaluate the effectiveness of academic advising to ensure that all students have knowledge of and access to appropriate programs and services that support their success. (2020 Standard(s) 2.G.6) 
 
And the commendations are: 
1.  The ongoing effort to enhance student success, including comprehensive, meaningful, and integrated work to advance equity, diversity, and inclusion through inclusive practices. 
2.  The Board of Trustees’ collegial engagement in institutional governance, including use of data to promote analysis and planning related to core themes and mission fulfillment. 
3.  The institutional culture of collaboration and shared governance that fosters and sustains effectiveness, camaraderie, and resilience. 
4.  Use of data by employees at all levels of the institution to evaluate current practices and inform decision-making. 
Stay tuned, as Fall 2026 is just around the corner! 
 
Meanwhile, daily operations continue!  Our budget planning is underway with kick-off meetings held at each campus and virtually.  Budget planning groups are meeting to evaluate innovations to increase effectiveness and recommend areas for budget reduction and requests for increases.  We will continue to follow our financial recovery plan as we evaluate recommendations.  The budget priorities for FY25 are: 
· Equity:  Strengthening our capacities to build an antiracist institution 
· Advancing equitable student outcomes 
· Community engagement and outreach 
· Rebuilding capacity  
 
Last month Dr. White reported about our emergency evacuation of both campuses.  We continue to work towards the improvements we discussed at the last meeting.  We are working with our Employee Safety Committees at each campus, as well as with our Facilities and Safety Council, the shared governance group that makes policy recommendations, to make needed changes.  One of our identified next steps was to establish direct lines of communication with our law enforcement partners.  To that end, we held an After-Action Report meeting in collaboration with Lakewood Police Department, just yesterday.  We are also improving lines of communications with additional county-wide agencies and stakeholders, including Puyallup Police Department, West Pierce Fire and Rescue, Central Pierce Fire and Rescue, Western State Hospital, and Pierce Transit.  A next immediate step is to conduct Tabletop Exercises with these stakeholders, in order to anticipate needs and improve processes and communications. 
 
Dr. White attended the Trustee Tuesday presentation about planning for and navigating meeting disruptions, led by Aileen Miller, Senior Counsel with the Attorney General’s Office.  As we enter more deeply into election season and the likely social divisiveness accompanying it, we want to be sure we are prepared for possible disruptions in a manner that maintains rights under the First Amendment and is in alignment with the Open Public Meetings Act.  We continue to collaborate across our region to strengthen systems for educational access and mobility.  The Pierce County Coordinating Council is a group of trustees and college leaders that meet regularly to discuss issues of common interest.  We met on March 7 and received an update from Katie Condit, the CEO of Workforce Central, along with legislative updates and a discussion of increasing the effectiveness of the group.  There was also a discussion of “What keeps you up at night?” We are also working to strengthen transfer pathways to UW Tacoma.  Working with the Aspen Institute, we completed a year-long visioning and strategy process and are now working on building a process for dual enrollment, where students would enroll at Pierce College and UWT at the same time, with access to resources and support from both colleges.  69% of Pierce students that transfer to UWT graduate with their bachelor’s degree within 6 years, a higher rate than the Aspen Prize finalists’ average, so it’s a great opportunity for our students! 
 
Dr. White stated that we were interviewed by a team from the Aspen College Excellence Program, as part of our evaluation for progress to the next stage of the 2025 Aspen Prize Competition.  Aspen interviewed 50 of the 150 eligible community colleges, as part of the selection process for identifying the top 25 semifinalists.  After announcing the semifinalists (expected this Spring), the review committee will select 10 finalist institutions and will conduct multi-day site visits to gather more information (expected in Fall 2024). And then in Spring 2025, Aspen will announce 1 winner, finalists with distinction, and notable improvers (Rising Stars).   
 
As you may remember, Dr. White was accepted into a new program that began last October with the Aspen Institute, a fellowship for presidents and Chancellors with 3 or more years of experience, and whose institutions have the capacity and readiness for transformation to accelerate student success and equity at our colleges.  The program is delivered through a mix of online independent learning, group sessions via Zoom, and 1-1 work with an Aspen Senior Fellow (all former presidents/Chancellors).   There are also 2 residential sessions, and last week was our first, in San Diego.  It was an incredible week of learning, insights, and rejuvenation for me.  We took a deep dive into our college data, generating even more questions, of course!  The week’s curriculum focused on developing a model for leading transformation; analyzing academic programs for post-completion outcomes; building strong partnerships; improving advising and teaching and learning; and building a strong senior team.  All this work is in service to supporting students in achieving their goals and advancing vibrant communities. 
 
Looking ahead, she will be attending the American Association of Community Colleges in April, where she has been asked to speak on a panel organized by Amazon about the opportunities and perils generative AI may bring to higher education.  While it may allow us to simplify business processes, concerns about data privacy, academic integrity, and scholarship must be addressed.  Here at Pierce, we are in the process of developing a policy that will establish guidelines related to AI, a first step in preparing ourselves to navigate this disruptive technology. 
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Ms. Pasquier welcomed new employees, and expressed her appreciation to Dr. Betancourt Lopez for his leadership and contributions to the tenure process and supporting faculty. She thanked each of the board members for their engagement in the tenure process. Ms. Boyd stated she loved reading each and every file, she noted their deep reflection and growth during the process. She stated that the college is very blessed to have these candidates instructing our students and contributing to our community.  The trustees thanked Ms. Pasquier for her leadership of the board.

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
The activities calendar was discussed, and members will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend.  
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        April 10, 2024, Puyallup Campus
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:30 pm.


________________________                                  _______________________             
                

Julie A. White, Chancellor



Therese Pasquier, Chair

Community College District No. 11
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Pierce College
Attendance
	
	yes

	Therese Pasquier
	· 

	Clemencia Castro Woolery
	· 

	 Lisa Boyd
	· 

	Brett Willis
	· 

	Chris Boiter
	· 

	Elizabeth McAmis
	· 

	Julie White
	· 

	Ilder Betancourt Lopez
	· 

	Matt Campbell
	· 

	JoAnn Baria
	· 

	Andrew Glass
	· 

	Curt Warmington
	· 

	Tami Jacobs
	· 

	Eddy Perry
	· 

	Ron May
	· 

	Lori Griffin
	· 

	Kelly Benson
	· 

	Allison Sieving
	· 

	Holly Smith
	· 

	Christie Flynn
	· 

	Anne White
	· 

	Krissy Kim
	· 

	Dawn Reed
	· 

	Joey Adams
	· 

	James Lett
	· 

	Deena Forsythe
	· 

	Lisa Hurtado
	· 

	Vicki Scannell
	· 

	Derek Estrada
	· 

	Jennifer Evans
	· 

	Shawna Freeman Lane
	· 

	Lily Yokoda
	· 

	Cheryl Batschi
	· 

	Jennifer Wolbrecht
	· 

	Ha Nguyen 
	· 

	Marie Harris
	· 

	Many faculty and staff on zoom and in the room that didn’t sign in
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